
 
NORTHEAST FLORIDA REGIONAL COUNCIL  

Personnel, Budget & Finance Committee  
February 1, 2024 

 MINUTES 
 
A hybrid meeting of the Personnel, Budget & Finance Committee was held on Thursday, February 1, 
2024, at 9:00 a.m.  Chair Register called the meeting to order with the following members present:   
 
Members: Betsy Condon, John Martin, Darryl Register, David Sturges, David Sullivan, and 

Christian Whitehurst 
 
Excused: James Bennett, Mike Gay, and Larry Harvey  
 
Staff:  Eric Anderson, Elizabeth Payne, Donna Starling, and other staff members 
 
Presenter:  Zach Chalifour, Partner, James Moore & Company    
 
 

* Approval of Minutes 
 
Chair Register called for a motion on the November 2, 2023 Meeting Minutes.  Commissioner 
Martin moved approval of the November 2, 2023 Meeting Minutes; seconded by 
Commissioner Condon. Motion carried. 
 

Invitation to Speak 
 
Chair Register announced that the public is welcome to speak on any item that is brought before the 
Committee.     

* December 2023 Financial Report 
 
Ms. Starling reported that the Council posted a net income of $18,786 for the month of December, 
with a year-to-date net income of $46,934.   
 
Chair Register called for a motion.  Commissioner Martin moved approval of the December 
2023 Financial Report; seconded by Commissioner Whitehurst.  Motion carried.   
 

*FY 2022/2023 Audit 
 
Mr. Zach Chalifour, auditor with James Moore & Company, provided an overview of the Council’s 
FY 2022/2023 Audit, and thanked Ms. Starling for her assistance throughout the audit process. 
 
He highlighted the audit process which included 1) required communications that entailed their 
responsibility in relation to financial statement audit, consideration of significant risks, significant 
estimates and/or disclosures – this year included a right-to-use office lease, corrected and/or 
uncorrected audit adjustments – of which there were none. And any significant difficulties 
performing the audit or disagreements with management – of which there were none; 2) three audit 
reports: a report on financial statements – which received an unmodified opinion, a single audit 
report on compliance for major federal programs – which received an unmodified opinion, and a 
report on internal control and compliance – which received a clean report with no material 
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